
Fitch Rates Mt. Sinai Hospital (NY) 2017 Revs at 'A'; Affirms 
Outstanding; Outlook Stable 

Fitch Ratings-New York-06 December 2017: Fitch Ratings has assigned an 
'A' rating to the following taxable bonds expected to be issued on behalf of 
The Mount Sinai Hospital (MSH or obligated group): 

--$356,340,000 Mount Sinai Obligated Group Taxable bonds series 2017.

The bonds will be issued as fixed rate. Proceeds will be used for general 
corporate purposes. Maximum annual debt service (MADS) of $72.3 million 
includes capital leases and is smoothed for bullet maturities. Bonds will be 
sold via negotiation the week of Dec. 12. 

Fitch has also affirmed the 'A' rating on other parity debt issued on behalf of 
MSH and listed at the end of the press release. 

The Rating Outlook is Stable.

SECURITY 

A security interest in the obligated group's (OG) gross receipts and a 
mortgage on MSH's hospital property. The bonds will initially be issued under 
the existing MTI. The bonds will be sold with a springing amended and 
restated MTI, which may take effect in the future after certain other 
obligations are defeased. 

MSH is the OG and is comprised of a large academic medical center on the 
upper east side of Manhattan and a second community hospital in Queens. 

Fitch's rating is based on the financial results of the OG, which is quoted 
throughout this press release (unless otherwise noted), and is additionally 
informed by the results at the Mount Sinai Hospitals Group (MSHG). MSHG 



consists of MHS as well as Beth Israel Medical Center (BI), St. Luke's-
Roosevelt Hospital Center (SLR), and The New York Eye and Ear Infirmary 
(NYEEI). Currently the hospitals in the MSHG are obligated on their own debt 
(except MSH, which guarantees BI's debt); however, a full asset merger of 
the MSHG hospitals is expected at the end of 2019. The MSHG hospitals, 
including MSH, currently share the same board of directors and executive 
leadership team. 

KEY RATING DRIVERS

FINANCIAL PROFILE IMPROVES: MSH's financial performance has steadily 
improved over the last four audited years, with its operating EBTIDA margin 
improving to 11.6% in 2016 from 8% in 2013. The improved cash flow has 
helped grow unrestricted cash and investments and lifted pro forma MADS 
coverage to 5.3x in 2016 compared to Fitch's 'A' median of 3.7x. MSH 
maintained this performance through the first nine months of 2017. 

UNDERLYING CREDIT STRENGTHS: MSH's financial profile is supported 
by its solid reputation in a competitive New York healthcare market, strategic 
initiatives that support its tertiary and quaternary services, its level of 
integration with the Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai (ISMMS), and 
strong philanthropic support. 

IMPROVING RESULTS AT MSHG: Interim nine month results (as calculated 
by Fitch) for 2017 shows the first positive operating margin at the MSHG 
since the hospitals came together in 2013 and after a much improved 2016. 
The improved performance reflects the integration achieved in the last four 
years with BI and SLR physicians having fully transitioned to the ISMMS, 
corporate services consolidated, and individual clinical service lines under 
single leadership across the system. MSH has begun to benefit through the 
decanting of lower acuity services to the other system hospitals and 
increased numbers of higher level tertiary and quaternary patient referrals 
coming to MSH from across the system. 

FUTURE MERGER: MSHG has committed to a full asset merger of the 
MSHG hospitals by the end of 2019 as part of an agreement with the New 



York State Department of Health to participate in the State's Vital Access 
Provider/Safety Net Program (VAP). In 2015, MSHG was awarded 
approximately $81.4 million in VAP funding over three years.

MSHG CAPITAL SPENDING: While MSH's capital spending is expected to 
remain manageable over the next three years, there are capital plans across 
the system, most notably a sizable transformation project at BI, which will 
include a new, smaller inpatient tower. Capital costs are expected to be offset 
by the monetizing of property and philanthropy, with the system at the early 
stages of a new capital campaign.

RATING SENSITIVITIES
OPERATIONAL STABILITY: Fitch expects Mount Sinai Hospital's (MSH) 
performance to remain stable over next two years. A sustained fall off in 
operations, including weaker coverage and a drop in liquidity could pressure 
the rating. A continued trend of improvement at MSH, coupled with significant 
improvement at the consolidated Mount Sinai Hospitals Group (MSHG) would 
be needed for an upgrade. 

LONGER TERM MERGER: Longer term the rating could be affected by the 
financial merging of the hospitals within the MSHG and the consolidated 
performance, as well as the system's capital plans, at that time. The first full 
year of operations for the consolidated hospitals is expected to be 2020.

CREDIT PROFILE

Mount Sinai Health System (MSHS) is the corporate parent of ISMMS and 
the MSHG, which includes MSH. MSH is a 1,134-bed quaternary care 
teaching hospital located on the upper east side of Manhattan. MSH also 
includes a 228-bed acute-care community hospital located in the Astoria 
section of Queens, New York. MSH is the primary clinical teaching facility for 
the ISMMS. 

Total operating revenue for MSH was approximately $2.3 billion in 2016. 
Total operating revenue for the MSHG, which includes MSH, BI, SLRH, and 
NYEEI, was approximately $4.6 billion. Fitch bases its rating on the financial 
performance of the MSH OG. However, the financial results of the larger 



system and MSH's interaction with MSHS are analyzed as well. 

SOLID 2017 INTERIM RESULTS

Nine month 2017 results for MSH show a 6.9% operating margin, 12.3% 
operating EBITDA margin and pro forma MADS coverage of 6.0x, relative 
Fitch's 'A' medians of 3%, 9.4% and 3.7x, respectively. The good 
performance was supported by a high Medicare case mix index of 2.4, which 
was up from the prior year, and good growth in outpatient services, driven by 
growth in MSH's oncology services. MSH's cancer program has National 
Cancer Institution designation. The performance was also helped by $15.5 
million of enhanced Medicaid rates through VAP funding, which was included 
in operations. These funds were transferred to BI and was recorded in 'Other 
Changes to Unrestricted Net Assets.' Backing out the $15.5 million from 
MSH's performance still shows solid results for the period. 
Unrestricted cash and investments increased 15% to $1.2 billion from 2015 to 
2016 and grew further to $1.4 billion through the nine months of 2017. The 
$1.4 billion in unrestricted liquidity equated to 236 days cash on hand and 
261% cash to debt, both of which compare well to the Fitch's 'A' category 
medians. 

MSH CAPITAL SPENDING

MSH's capital spending is expected to remain manageable over the next 
three years, with no major projects expected. The largest recent project for 
MSH was a major upgrade at its Queens, NY, campus. 

The project, completed in 2016 cost approximately $160 million and was 
funded largely from the 2013 bond issue. The main component of the project 
was a new five-story poly-clinic building, which was built adjacent to the main 
hospital. The building has diagnostic and laboratory services, a 36 bay 
emergency department, with eight observation beds, and seven new 
operating rooms and houses a mix of primary care physicians and specialists. 

MSH's information technology needs are expected to remain manageable as 
well as with MSH having undergone an EPIC installation in 2013. 



MSHG Update

The MSGH's consolidated performance has steadily improved over the last 
two years, with MSHG's results coming in $80 million above its budget in 
2016 and the positive operating margin achieved through the first nine 
months of 2017. Mount Sinai West, one of the hospitals in SLR, is the 
strongest performer in MSHG, besides MSH. Mount Sinai West is located in a 
growing west side area of Manhattan and has limited immediate competition 
in the surrounding neighborhoods. 

BI's performance remains challenged. BI lost $92 million (on a $1.1 billion 
revenue base) in 2016. However, BI continues to narrow bottom line losses, 
but operations are expected to remain negative as the current inpatient tower 
at BI winds down over the next few years. 

Currently the hospitals within MSHG are obligated on their own debt (except 
MSH, which guarantees BI's debt). That is expected to change at the end of 
2019, when a full asset merger of the MSHG hospitals is expected to occur. 
MSHG agreed to merge the hospitals as part of its participation in VAP, a 
New York State Department of Health program. The program provides 
additional funding to certain hospitals that have programs that align with the 
goals of the DSRIP program. DSRIP is a federal Medicaid waiver program 
with the goal to restructure the health care delivery system by reinvesting in 
the Medicaid program, with the primary goal of reducing avoidable hospital 
use by 25% over 5 years. MSH has one of the largest DSRIP projects with 
over 240 provider organizations, 4,000 unique providers, and nearly 5,000 
physicians. 

Capital spending at MSHG is expected to be robust over the next four to six 
years. The largest part of the capital plan is a variety of projects as part of a 
downtown strategy. The projects include the redevelopment of BI through the 
building of a new, full-service facility, which is expected to include an 
emergency department and up to 70 inpatient and observation beds. The 
building is expected to be built on 14th street on the campus of NYEEI. Other 
projects include expanding the area's outpatient resources. These projects 
will include a new multi-specialty practice, the building of Mount Sinai Cancer 
Center West, and 16 other ambulatory sites in the downtown area. 



The projects in the downtown strategy are expected to take four years to 
complete. The costs of and funding for the projects have yet to be finalized. A 
portion of the funding is expected to come from the monetizing of property 
and philanthropy.

DEBT PROFILE

At Sept. 30, 2017, MSH had approximately $570 million in long term debt, the 
vast majority of which is fixed rate. Included in that is a private placement of 
approximately $108 million, which has a 10 year maturity. The private 
placement bonds were issued under the MTI and have the same covenants. 
MSH has no swaps. 

Fitch views MSH's conservative debt structure as offsetting some of the risks 
of MSH's aggressive investment allocation. Approximately 81% of MSH's 
allocation for its long term investments (which includes some restricted funds) 
is in hedges funds and private equity. 

DISCLOSURE

MSH covenants to disclose annual and quarterly financial information and 
operating statistics through MSRB's EMMA system, and disclosure has been 
excellent in terms of timeliness and content. Quarterly statements include a 
balance sheet, income statement, cash flow statement, utilization statistics, 
and management discussion and analysis}

Fitch affirms the 'A' rating on the following parity debt also issued on behalf of 
MSH:

--$108,267,000 Build NYC Resource Corporation Tax-Exempt Revenue 
Bonds (Mount Sinai Hospital Project), Series 2013
--$60,095,000 Dormitory Authority of the State of New York (Mount Sinai 
Hospital Obligated Group) Revenue Bonds, Series 2011A;
--$255,265,000 Dormitory Authority of the State of New York (Mount Sinai 
Hospital Obligated Group) Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A.
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Endorsement Policy (https://www.fitchratings.com/regulatory)

ALL FITCH CREDIT RATINGS ARE SUBJECT TO CERTAIN LIMITATIONS 
AND DISCLAIMERS. PLEASE READ THESE LIMITATIONS AND 
DISCLAIMERS BY FOLLOWING THIS LINK: 
HTTPS://WWW.FITCHRATINGS.COM/UNDERSTANDINGCREDITRATINGS
(https://www.fitchratings.com/understandingcreditratings). IN ADDITION, 
RATING DEFINITIONS AND THE TERMS OF USE OF SUCH RATINGS 
ARE AVAILABLE ON THE AGENCY'S PUBLIC WEB SITE AT 
WWW.FITCHRATINGS.COM (https://www.fitchratings.com). PUBLISHED 
RATINGS, CRITERIA, AND METHODOLOGIES ARE AVAILABLE FROM 
THIS SITE AT ALL TIMES. FITCH'S CODE OF CONDUCT, 
CONFIDENTIALITY, CONFLICTS OF INTEREST, AFFILIATE FIREWALL, 
COMPLIANCE, AND OTHER RELEVANT POLICIES AND PROCEDURES 
ARE ALSO AVAILABLE FROM THE CODE OF CONDUCT SECTION OF 
THIS SITE. DIRECTORS AND SHAREHOLDERS RELEVANT INTERESTS 
ARE AVAILABLE AT 
HTTPS://WWW.FITCHRATINGS.COM/SITE/REGULATORY
(https://www.fitchratings.com/site/regulatory). FITCH MAY HAVE PROVIDED 
ANOTHER PERMISSIBLE SERVICE TO THE RATED ENTITY OR ITS 
RELATED THIRD PARTIES. DETAILS OF THIS SERVICE FOR RATINGS 
FOR WHICH THE LEAD ANALYST IS BASED IN AN EU-REGISTERED 
ENTITY CAN BE FOUND ON THE ENTITY SUMMARY PAGE FOR THIS 
ISSUER ON THE FITCH WEBSITE.
Copyright © 2017 by Fitch Ratings, Inc., Fitch Ratings Ltd. and its 
subsidiaries. 33 Whitehall Street, NY, NY 10004. Telephone: 1-800-753-
4824, (212) 908-0500. Fax: (212) 480-4435. Reproduction or retransmission 
in whole or in part is prohibited except by permission. All rights reserved. In 
issuing and maintaining its ratings and in making other reports (including 
forecast information), Fitch relies on factual information it receives from 
issuers and underwriters and from other sources Fitch believes to be 
credible. Fitch conducts a reasonable investigation of the factual information 
relied upon by it in accordance with its ratings methodology, and obtains 
reasonable verification of that information from independent sources, to the 
extent such sources are available for a given security or in a given 
jurisdiction. The manner of Fitch’s factual investigation and the scope of the 



third-party verification it obtains will vary depending on the nature of the rated 
security and its issuer, the requirements and practices in the jurisdiction in 
which the rated security is offered and sold and/or the issuer is located, the 
availability and nature of relevant public information, access to the 
management of the issuer and its advisers, the availability of pre-existing 
third-party verifications such as audit reports, agreed-upon procedures 
letters, appraisals, actuarial reports, engineering reports, legal opinions and 
other reports provided by third parties, the availability of independent and 
competent third- party verification sources with respect to the particular 
security or in the particular jurisdiction of the issuer, and a variety of other 
factors. Users of Fitch’s ratings and reports should understand that neither an 
enhanced factual investigation nor any third-party verification can ensure that 
all of the information Fitch relies on in connection with a rating or a report will 
be accurate and complete. Ultimately, the issuer and its advisers are 
responsible for the accuracy of the information they provide to Fitch and to 
the market in offering documents and other reports. In issuing its ratings and 
its reports, Fitch must rely on the work of experts, including independent 
auditors with respect to financial statements and attorneys with respect to 
legal and tax matters. Further, ratings and forecasts of financial and other 
information are inherently forward-looking and embody assumptions and 
predictions about future events that by their nature cannot be verified as 
facts. As a result, despite any verification of current facts, ratings and 
forecasts can be affected by future events or conditions that were not 
anticipated at the time a rating or forecast was issued or affirmed. 
The information in this report is provided “as is” without any representation or 
warranty of any kind, and Fitch does not represent or warrant that the report 
or any of its contents will meet any of the requirements of a recipient of the 
report. A Fitch rating is an opinion as to the creditworthiness of a security. 
This opinion and reports made by Fitch are based on established criteria and 
methodologies that Fitch is continuously evaluating and updating. Therefore, 
ratings and reports are the collective work product of Fitch and no individual, 
or group of individuals, is solely responsible for a rating or a report. The rating 
does not address the risk of loss due to risks other than credit risk, unless 
such risk is specifically mentioned. Fitch is not engaged in the offer or sale of 
any security. All Fitch reports have shared authorship. Individuals identified in 
a Fitch report were involved in, but are not solely responsible for, the opinions 
stated therein. The individuals are named for contact purposes only. A report 



providing a Fitch rating is neither a prospectus nor a substitute for the 
information assembled, verified and presented to investors by the issuer and 
its agents in connection with the sale of the securities. Ratings may be 
changed or withdrawn at any time for any reason in the sole discretion of 
Fitch. Fitch does not provide investment advice of any sort. Ratings are not a 
recommendation to buy, sell, or hold any security. Ratings do not comment 
on the adequacy of market price, the suitability of any security for a particular 
investor, or the tax-exempt nature or taxability of payments made in respect 
to any security. Fitch receives fees from issuers, insurers, guarantors, other 
obligors, and underwriters for rating securities. Such fees generally vary from 
US$1,000 to US$750,000 (or the applicable currency equivalent) per issue. In 
certain cases, Fitch will rate all or a number of issues issued by a particular 
issuer, or insured or guaranteed by a particular insurer or guarantor, for a 
single annual fee. Such fees are expected to vary from US$10,000 to 
US$1,500,000 (or the applicable currency equivalent). The assignment, 
publication, or dissemination of a rating by Fitch shall not constitute a consent 
by Fitch to use its name as an expert in connection with any registration 
statement filed under the United States securities laws, the Financial 
Services and Markets Act of 2000 of the United Kingdom, or the securities 
laws of any particular jurisdiction. Due to the relative efficiency of electronic 
publishing and distribution, Fitch research may be available to electronic 
subscribers up to three days earlier than to print subscribers. 
For Australia, New Zealand, Taiwan and South Korea only: Fitch Australia 
Pty Ltd holds an Australian financial services license (AFS license no. 
337123) which authorizes it to provide credit ratings to wholesale clients only. 
Credit ratings information published by Fitch is not intended to be used by 
persons who are retail clients within the meaning of the Corporations Act 
2001 

Solicitation Status

Fitch Ratings was paid to determine each credit rating announced in this 
Rating Action Commentary (RAC) by the obligatory being rated or the issuer, 
underwriter, depositor, or sponsor of the security or money market instrument 
being rated, except for the following:

Endorsement Policy - Fitch's approach to ratings endorsement so that 
ratings produced outside the EU may be used by regulated entities within the 
EU for regulatory purposes, pursuant to the terms of the EU Regulation with 



respect to credit rating agencies, can be found on the EU Regulatory 
Disclosures (https://www.fitchratings.com/regulatory) page. The endorsement 
status of all International ratings is provided within the entity summary page 
for each rated entity and in the transaction detail pages for all structured 
finance transactions on the Fitch website. These disclosures are updated on 
a daily basis.


